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RECTORIAL BENEFICE OF COWBRIDGE 
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
Registered Charity No. 1131497 

NOTICE OF ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING ON SUNDAY 30th 
APRIL 2017 AT 11.30a.m. IN HOLY CROSS CHURCH, 
COWBRIDGE, (following the All-Parish Service at 10.30a.m.)  

The Annual Vestry Meeting of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge will be held on Sunday 30th April 2017 at 
11.30a.m. in the Parish Church of the Holy Cross, following the Al-Parish service at 10.30a.m. All persons whose 
names have been accepted in the Electoral Roll may speak, vote and be nominated for election, and are urged to 
attend. 

AGENDA 

Prayer 
 

Chairman’s welcome 
 

Apologies for absence 
 

Minutes of Annual Vestry Meeting held 18th April 2016 (page 3) 
 

Parochial Church Council Report and Financial Statements: 
 Annual Report (pages 4 to 8) 
 Financial Statements for the year ended 31st December 2016 (pages 10 to 18) 
 

Elections: 
 Appointment of Parish Warden by Incumbent  
 Election of Parish Warden  
 Election of nominated members of Parochial Church Council  
      
Confirmation of appointment of Independent Examiner 
 

Any other business signified to the Parish Office in writing by Moday 24th April 2017 

 

Hymn and Prayer 
 

Nominations and details of any other business should be received by the Parish Office by Monday 24th April 2017. 
All persons nominating and nominated must be on the Electoral Roll, approved by the PCC on 13th March 2017, 
and all who are nominated must have given their consent to nomination. 
 

Following the conclusion of the Vestry meeting, there will also be a brief meeting of the new Parochial Church 
Council to elect or co-opt a Secretary and Treasurer, and to confirm other co-options.  

APPROVED by the Parochial Church Council of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge 
on 13th March 2017 and signed on its behalf by Rev’d Stephen Adams, Rector. 
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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING HELD ON  
18th APRIL 2016 AT 7.30p.m. IN HOLY CROSS CHURCH 

Prayers led by the Rev’d Stephen Adams, Rector, 
preceded the meeting. 
 

Chairman’s Welcome:  The Rev’d Stephen Adams 
welcomed all present to the Twenty Third Annual Vestry 
Meeting of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge. He 
thanked the Parishioners of the parish for the welcome 
he and Amy had received since they moved to 
Cowbridge the previous September, in particular, the 
Parish Administrator, Clergy and Parish Officers for their 
help and support whilst he got to know so many new 
people. He was encouraged to see all that God is doing 
in all the Churches across the Benefice and it was his 
prayer that this work would grow and flourish as we travel 
forward together. 
 

There were twenty-eight attendees. Apologies for 
absence were noted, twelve in all. 
 

The Minutes of the Annual Vestry Meeting held on the 
20th April 2015 having been circulated with the 2015 
Parish Report were accepted on the proposition of Mr. 
Hunter Jarvie, seconded by Mr. Ian Fernyhough, and 
signed by the Chairman as a true record. 
 

Parochial Church Council Report and Financial 
Statements 2015. The annual report (pages 4-7) were 
accepted on the proposition of Mr. David Crompton, 
seconded by Mr. Johnny Homfray. 
 

The Financial Statements for the year ending the 31st 
December 2015 (pages 10–17) a revised copy of page 
10 having been circulated prior to the meeting. 

• Mrs. Jan Whitehead asked for clarification in regard to 
the Transfer between funds on page 10. Mr. Ron Norey 
responded that this was detailed in note 20 on page 16 
and explained the same. 

• Mr. Kevin Freeland asked if there was any specific 
purpose for the funds acquired from the sale of Llanfair 
Hall. Mr. Ron Norey responded that the proceeds of 
sale, less disbursements, were held by the 
Representative Body of the Church in Wales for the 
benefit of the Parish without any encumbrance. The 
Parochial Church Council would need to decide how to 
use the funds in due course. 

• Miss Shirin Spencer asked how much had been given 
to mission at home and abroad in the previous year. 
Mr. Ron Norey responded that this was detailed in note 
7 on page 13 and explained the same. 

• Mr. Mark Whitehead asked for an explanation regarding 
the difference between designated and restricted 
Funds. Mr Ron Norey responded by giving a detailed 
explanation of the requisite charity accounting practices 
that apply to the Benefice which clarified the position.  

• Mrs. Barbara Harding asked why no contribution had 
been made to Christian Aid as per the request of 
Bishop John Davies the previous September. Mr. David
-Lloyd Jones responded that to his knowledge no 
request had been received with the Rev’d Stephen 
Adams and Mr. Ron Norey confirming the same. 

 

The Financial Statements for the year ending the 31st 
December 2015 were accepted on the proposition of Mr. 
Johnny Homfray, seconded by Mr. David Crompton. 
 

The Chairman expressed thanks to Mr. Ron Norey and 
Mr. David-Lloyd Jones for all their hard work on behalf of 
the Parish. 
 

Elections and Appointments for the coming year. 

• The Chairman appointed the following persons to 
serve : Parish Warden; Howard Perks: Sub-wardens; 
Kevin Freeland, Sue Cox, James Thomas, Richard 
Hensby, Hohn Homfray, Margaret Jarvis, Pamela 
Harris, Helena Davies, David Olsley, Shena Sarjeant. 
Gareth Williams, David Griffiths. 

• The meeting elected the following persons to serve: 
Parish Warden; David Crompton: Sub-wardens: 
Barbara Harding, Sue Flower, Simon Rees, JPR 
Williams, Rhiannon Cory, John Williams, Stephanie 
Bonnar, Susan Squire, Ruth Williams, Gareth Lloyd, 

• The meeting elected the following persons to serve as  
PCC members; Pamela Roberts, Margaret Harris, Ian 
Fernyhough, David Morgan, Marion Layton-Matthews, 
Davi-Lloyd Jones, Ronald Norey.  

• Elizabeth Matthews, John Williams and Barbara 
Harding were elected as Deanery Conference 
representatives. 

• Following a vote, Marion Layton-Matthews was elected 
as the Diocesan Conference representative. 

• On the proposition of Mr. Ron Norey, seconded by Mr. 
Hunter Jarvie the appointment of Messrs. Adey, 
Fitzgerald and Walker as Independent Examiners to the 
Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge for the financial year 
ending 31st December 2016 was confirmed. 

 

The Rector expressed thanks to all Officers of the Parish 
and Members of the PCC who had served during the 
previous year for their work to sustain and strengthen the 
life and mission of the Parish.  
 

The Rector reported that it was his intention to review the 
governance of the PCC during the coming year in order 
to ensure it works effectively. He also asked that all 
Church Sectors meet more frequently to further the 
mission and ministry of their local church. 
 

Mrs Pamela Harris stated that Safeguarding and Health 
and Safety issues should be prioritised as part of a 
review of governance which the Rector affirmed. 
 

Miss Shirin Spencer asked the meeting to acknowledge 
the commitment of so many people, who do so many 
different things across the Benefice, in so many ways 
both seen, and unseen. Those present affirmed this. 
 

Mrs. Sylvia Phillips stated that she fundamentally 
disagreed with the Church in Wales policy in regard of 
Church Wardens and Sub Wardens being ineligible to 
hold office once they are 75 years old, the policy being 
ageist and also impracticable given the demographic of 
the average church attendee. The Rector responded that 
he shared Mrs. Phillips concern. However we are bound 
by the Constitution of the Church in Wales in all matters. 
 

Any other business. 
There was no other business. 
 

The proceedings ended with a hymn and a prayer. 
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ANNUAL REPORT AND FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST DECEMBER 2016 

STRUCTURE GOVERNANCE AND 
MANAGEMENT 
 
The Church in Wales is governed by its Constitution, set 
up under section 13(1) of the Welsh Church Acts 1914, as 
amended from time to time by its Governing Body.   
 

 

REFERENCE AND ADMINISTRATIVE DATA 
 
The Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge Parochial Church 
Council (PCC) is registered with the Charity Commission 
for England and Wales; registered number 1131497.  
 

The Benefice parish is centred on the old market town of 
Cowbridge, in the Vale of Glamorgan Deanery, and is part 
of the Church in Wales Diocese of Llandaff. The twelve 
Churches which make up the Parish are: 
 Holy Cross Parish Church, Cowbridge 

 St. John the Baptist, Llanblethian 

 St. Dochdwy, Llandough 

 St. Hilary, St. Hilary 
 St. Mary, St. Mary Church 

 St. Michael and all Angels, Flemingston 

 St. Senwyr, Llansannor 
 St. John the Evangelist, Penllyn 

 St. Owain, Ystradowen 

 St. Brynach, Llanfrynach 

 St. Canna, Llangan 

 St. Mary, St Mary Hill 
 

A decree, issued by the Bishop of Llandaff, enlarged the 
ecclesiastical parish of the Rectorial Benefice of 
Cowbridge, with effect from 1st January 2016, by the 
inclusion of the former parish of Llangan and St Mary Hill. 
In pursuance of that decree the Rectorial Benefice of 
Cowbridge PCC and the Llangan and St Mary Hill PCC 
charities were effectively merged. This Annual Report and 
the accompanying Financial Statements, in respect of the 
year ended 31st December 2016, relate to the affairs of 
the enlarged Rectorial Benefice. In accordance with 
reporting standard FRS102 the Financial Statements 
comparative figures for the previous year have been 
adjusted to include the former parish of Llangan and St 
Mary Hill for that period, and tables in Note 1 to the 
Financial Statements show the effects of the merger. 
 

The Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge Parish Office is in 
Holy Cross Church, Church Street, Cowbridge, CF71 7BB, 
tel: 01446 772302, email: office@cowbridgeparish.com, 
the Parish website is www.cowbridgeparish.com. 
 

The names and addresses of the Incumbent, Independent 
Examiner, Bankers and other professional Advisors, 
together with the names of  PCC Members who have 
served in the year ending 31st December 2016, and on the 
date this report was approved (including details of any 
parochial office held), and details of the custodian trustees 
who held parish property and investments in the year 
ending 31st December 2016, and on the date this report 
was approved, are shown on page 8.  

The PCC is not a body corporate. Its composition, 
procedure and powers are regulated by the Constitution. 
Before assuming office, every member of the PCC must 
sign a declaration that he or she will be bound by the 
Constitution, which provides that the members of the PCC 
shall be: 
• The Incumbent, Vicars and Assistant Curates;   
• A Church Warden for the whole Parish appointed by the 
Incumbent at the Annual Vestry Meeting (AVM); 

• A Sub-Warden for each Church if appointed by the 
Incumbent at the AVM 

• A Church Warden for the whole Parish elected at the 
AVM; 

• A Sub-Warden for each Church if elected at the AVM;  
• Up to 25 lay members elected at the AVM; 
• Co-opted Secretary and Treasurer (if not already ex-

officio or elected), plus up to 7 further co-opted 
members. 

 

The constitution further provides that lay, communicant 
persons over the age of 16 may be entered on an Electoral 
Roll (subject to certain conditions) and that all such 
persons, so entered, are entitled to vote and to stand for 
election.  
 
OBJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 
 
The Church in Wales is a province within the Anglican 
Communion and seeks to advance the Christian religion 
through world-wide mission. Its calling is to nurture men 
and women in the faith of Jesus Christ and to aid them to 
grow in the fellowship of the Holy Spirit, so that the good 
news of God’s grace may be clearly proclaimed in the 
world and that God’s Kingdom may be honoured and 
advanced. 
 

Under the constitution, it is the the PCC’s duty to: 
• consult and co-operate with the incumbent in all matters 
of concern and importance to the Parish; 

• promote the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, 
evangelistic, social and ecumenical, in the Parish; 

• be responsible for the parochial budget and all 
expenditure thereunder; 

• care for and maintain church fabric and churchyards,  
• act on any other matter referred to it in accordance with 
the Constitution; 

• be the normal channel of communication between 
parishioners and the Diocesan Bishop.  

 

The PCC is  aware of the Charity Commission’s guidance 
on public benefit and have had due regard to that  
guidance when exercising any powers or duties to which 
the guidance is relevant. The PCC believes that it provides 
a benefit to the public, by: 
• fulfilling its duties detailed above; 
• providing resources and facilities for public worship, 
pastoral care and spiritual, moral and intellectual 
development, both for its members and for anyone who 
wishes to benefit from what the Church offers;  

• promoting Christian values, and service by members of 
the Churches in the Parish to their communities, to the 
benefit of individuals and society as a whole. 
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 PCC PROCEEDINGS AND ACTIVITIES 
 

General 
The PCC met six times in 2016 to deal with all matters 
concerning the Parish and consider reports from Sectors 
(sub-committees) to whom some activities are delegated.  
 

Membership and attendance 
The Electoral Roll, reported to the PCC on 13th March 
2017 shows 263 parishioners currently on the roll (2016: 
272). Communicants at Easter and Christmas in 2016 
were 326 and 435 respectively. Average adult weekly 
attendance during 2016, calculated in accordance with 
Diocesan guidelines was 192.   
 

Ministry within the Parish 
It was a great pleasure to welcome Suzanne Brumwell, 
who was  ordained deacon on 25th June 2016 and joined 
the Parish as curate.  
 

By contrast, it is with sadness we report that Rev’d 
Edward Dowland-Owen will be leaving the Parish in March 
to become Priest-in-Charge of Margam; we wish Fr. 
Edward every happiness and success in his new post. 
 

In September, we were fortunate to secure the placement 
of three St Padarn’s College theological students on the 
basis that they are in the Parish for part of the week 
(including Sundays) and studying at college for the 
remainder of the week. Their presence  enhances Sunday 
worship and extends our reach into the Benefice 
communities. 
 

Every church in the Parish enjoys at least one service on 
Sundays, except when there are the few “All-Parish” 
services for the whole of the Benefice, held in one of the 
larger churches, and except for Llangan and St Mary Hill 
who have maintained their previous practise of two 
services per month. 
 

Sunday services manning and cover was as usual 
successfully  organised by the Parish Administrator and  
we are eternally grateful for the support of local retired 
clergy and Readers without whose help, and that of the 
licensed Eucharistic Ministers and lay worship leaders, it 
would not have been possible to maintain the full pattern 
of services across the Benefice.  
 

Midweek services continue in Holy Cross and Llanblethian 
Churches, and the lay Eucharistic teams continue to 
minister to the housebound on a regular basis. A twice 
monthly service continues at Southways Residential 
Home, as do the services at Longmeadow Court sheltered 
accommodation and the Manor House nursing home. All 
the local Churches are active within their communities, act 
as a local resource, and provide places for services and 
quiet devotion. During the year there were 24 baptisms, 1 
confirmation, 15 wedding or wedding blessing services 
and 27 funerals conducted in the Benefice Churches. 
Throughout the Parish, the local church hosts special 
services and events for schools and other organisations;  
at Holy Cross Church, these including the annual 
Cowbridge with Llanblethian Town Council civic, 
remembrance, and commemoration of the battle of the 
Somme services. 
 

The PCC is keen to see the use of church buildings 
extended to include general facilities for concerts, 
meetings and other events, and is pleased to report that 
this has continued in most of the churches, particularly the 
larger churches able to host such occasions. A good 
example is the Cowbridge Music Festival in Holy Cross 
Church, which attracts local and international artists of the 
highest calibre and large audiences. 

Youth work 
Sunday Schools at Holy Cross, Ystradowen, and  Penllyn 
Churches have continued. The Christmas “Crib Services” 
continue to be popular, when again, over 300 children, 
mums, dads and grandparents attended the services 
celebrated in Holy Cross, Llanblethian and Ystradowen.  
 

Contact with Llansannor and Llanharry Church in Wales 
Primary School has been further strengthened and the  
Parish Clergy have been celebrating “in-school” services, 
including a Eucarist service, on a regular basis. The work 
with other primary and secondary schools within, and 
adjacent to the Parish has continued to grow and involves 
some regular Clergy attendance and worship leading. It is 
both rewarding and joyous to host full congregations from 
these schools when they celebrate their Christmas and 
other special occasion services in the parish churches.  
   
Outreach and mission 
Support for the work of “Churches Together in Cowbridge 
and District” remains an important focus for, and  link with, 
fellow Christians and the wider community in and around 
Cowbridge. The Parish “Afternoon Tea”, at Holy Cross on 
one Sunday afternoon each month, has proved successful 
and continues, and the monthly prayer breakfast at 8am on 
the first Saturday of each month continues to receive 
support.  
 

Fund-raising projects (barbeques, suppers, lunches, 
concerts, etc., etc.) not only provide major opportunities to 
bring people within the Parish communities closer 
together,  church and non-church members alike, but also 
generate substantial funds required to balance the budget.  
 

“Coffee Mornings” on Wednesday in Llanblethian (after the  
Eucharist service), on Friday in Holy Cross, Cowbridge, 
(after the Eucharist service) in St Mary Church (third Friday 
of every month) and after Sunday service in some of the 
other churches also bring people together, as does the 
gatherings for supper and a “get together” focussed on  
Ystradowen church on the 3rd Wednesday of every month, 
and the gathering in the Bush Inn, St Hilary on the 2nd  
Thursday.  
 

Publication of the Parish Magazine each month, except 
January, provides an important point of contact and source 
of Parish news for many people in the Parish, particularly 
those not able to get to church on a regular basis. 
Similarly, the weekly “Pews News”, which incorporates the 
readings for the week, Sunday and weekday service 
details, latest news and essential Parish information, is 
published each week and is available in all the Churches 
and on notice boards. The Parish website carries a copy 
and details other information about the Parish, its 
churches, and the services and ministry provided. 
 

The support by church communities in the Parish for local 
projects, including the Pontyclun Food Bank, “Operation 
Christmas Child”, the “Welcome the Stranger” project in 
Cardiff and the Llamau project for homeless young people 
in Bridgend, remains as strong, if not stronger, than ever. 
The now traditional Christmas Tree Festival attracted a 
large number of visitors to Holy Cross Church and from the 
proceeds £1,000 has been donated to “Making music-

changing lives”, a Cardiff project to help children in a 
deprived area of the city.  
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PCC FINANCES: RESTRICTED FUNDS 
 
Income and expenditure totals are shown in the Statement 
of Financial Activities on page 10 and in the accompanying 
notes; the movements on and details of  each of the major 
funds is shown in note 19 to the Financial Statements. 
Charity law provides that the restricted fund balances 
carried forward may only be expended upon the purpose 
for which the funds were given.  
 

PCC FINANCES: UNRESTRICTED FUNDS 
 
Summary for 2016: 
Income and expenditure are detailed in the Statement of 
Financial Activities (page 10) and in the  notes thereto. 
Total unrestricted income was £326,201, but includes 
£154,888 surplus on disposal of Llanfair Hall, so “normal” 
income was £171,313 (compared with £183,398 in 2015). 
Total giving (both planned giving and loose collections) of 
£101,785  compared with £105,889 in 2015.  
 

Parish Share (primarily to fund clergy stipends and 
oncosts) continues to be the major Parish expense      
(£84,349) included in total unrestricted expenditure of 
£171,352 (2015: £174,074). 
 

The resultant surplus at £153,849 includes of course the 
surplus from disposal of Llanfair Hall, so once this is 
allowed for, there was a net shortfall of £1,039 on 
“ordinary” activities, but this was a considerable 
improvement on the budget for the year, which foresaw a 
deficit of £13,059. 
 

The PCC has determined  that the proceeds from the 
disposal of Llanfair Hall should be set aside as a separate 
designated fund to meet extraordinary costs of  repair and 
improvement of its listed church buildings, some of which 
require urgent repairs following quinquennial inspection. 
The proper application and administration of this fund, 
including how priorities will be determined will have to be 
decided by the PCC in the forthcoming year. 

After allowing for the above transfer and a surplus on the 
revaluation of investment assets, the unrestricted fund 
balance to carry forward is £307,757, of which £143,844 
represents tangible fixed assets, leaving £163,913 as free 
reserves (2015: £160,554).  
 

Reserves policy and future prospects: 
 
The PCC aims to retain a balance of unrestricted “free” 
reserves, as working capital and to meet future shortfalls in 
income or unexpected expense, equal to at least six 
months expenditure. Though the balance detailed above 
represents considerably more than this target, the PCC 
have concerns, which dictate continuing caution.  
• The PCC has approved a budget for 2017 which shows a 
deficit of £12,073 (see page 19). 

• A Stewardship renewal campaign will take place during 
Lent 2017, but its outcome cannot be predicted.   

• The budget includes optimistic targets for fund-raising, 
however the church communities report increasing 
difficult to meet the targets, and there are increasing calls 
to raise funds for quinquennial repairs. 

• The Church in Wales has adopted a policy of creating 
larger “Ministry Areas”, and the PCC is aware of further 
potential additions to the Rectorial Benefice in the near 
future. As the Benefice grows It is probable that the 
complexity of legal, financial and administrative affairs 
may be beyond volunteer support and further paid 
administrative staff will have to be recruited. Until income 
can be increased to cover such costs, they may initially 
create further deficits.  

FUND INVESTMENT AND ADEQUACY 
 
Restricted and designated fund balances are largely 
represented by on-demand deposits and current account 
bank balances. Free unrestricted reserves are represented 
by similar deposit and bank balances, plus  investments, 
the latter being approximately equal to 39% of free 
unrestricted reserves at year end. The net yield on the 
listed investments (including surplus on revaluation) in 
2016 was 13% (based upon the end year value. The 
investments are described in note 12 to the Financial 
Statements. 

RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
The PCC has reviewed the risks to its operations and is 
satisfied that they are mitigated in so far as the PCC has 
power to do so. The major risks are assessed as:  
• Compliance with complex UK law relative to premises 
and activities; 

• Maintenance of listed Parish churches and properties, 
which are expensive to repair; 

• Provision of leadership to maintain ministry and service 
to the community in the light of the PCC policy to 
maintain all the churches in the Parish and the limited 
capacity of its clergy.  

• Increasing demands re legal, financial and administrative  
matters which may exceed volunteer capacity. 

• Budget control of expenditure and adequacy of financial 
systems. 

• The ability to maintain income sufficient to match 
increasing costs.  

PCC FINANCES: DESIGNATED FUNDS 
 
The Llanfair Hall disposal fund has been dealt with above. 
 

The Llanblethian Church Hall fund is for the running and 
maintenance of the hall by a delegated Hall Management 
Committee. The fund shows a surplus £4,310 for the year 
and a balance to carry forward of £13,417, however 
repairs  to a boundary wall remain a possibility and a floor 
rot problem has recently emerged. 
 

Llanblethian Church is a beneficiary of the Evan Jenkins 
Trust to fund repairs to the church up to certain limits 
imposed by its trust deed. However there are exclusions 
from grant including new equipment and facilities. The 
unexpected fees for filming at Llanblethian have been set 
aside to deal with those quinquennial repair and 
improvement costs which may not be covered by the Evan 
Jenkins Trust; the balance carried forward is £11,446.  
 

No decisions have yet been made with regard to the use of 
the Parish mission fund; the balance carried forward is 
£18,948.   
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APPROVED by the Parochial Church Council  
Rev’d Stephen Adams, Rector. 
 

CHURCH FABRIC 
 
Holy Cross Church restoration plans remain on hold, 
pending further review of better and more cost effective 
alternatives which might attract external funding.  
 

The electrical installations and wiring have been renewed 
in Flemingston Church. 
 

At Llandough a contract for £23,800 has been let to 
undertake repairs to the church, the churchyard wall and in 
the churchyard; £5,000 of the work was completed by 31st 
December 2016. 
 

Quinquennial inspection reports for the following churches 
have highlighted significant expenditure requirements in 
respect of repairs, which the inspecting architects 
recommend should be undertaken over the next five years. 
The figures are the inspecting architects estimates of 
possible costs, excluding fees and VAT, though it is 
probable the latter could be recovered through the Listed 
Places of Worship Grant Scheme. 
• Llanblethian Church; £64,000; some small repairs 
undertaken, but the bulk still to be dealt with. 

• St Mary Church; £180,000. 
• St Hilary Church; £150,000. 
• Holy Cross Church; £50,000 

• Flemingston Church; £19,000. 
• Llanfrynach Church; £18,000. 
• Llandough Church and churchyard: £55,000, but note 
that certailn works are already in hand (see above). 

• Llansannor Church; £25,000 
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RECTORIAL BENEFICE OF COWBRIDGE 
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
(Registered Charity Number 1131497) 

INDEPENDENT EXAMINERS REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF 
THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
 
I report on the Financial Statements of the Rectorial Benefice of Cowbridge for the year ended 31st December 2016, 
which are set out on pages 10 to 18. 
 

RESPECTIVE RESPONSIBILITIES OF PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL AND EXAMINER 
 
As the Parochial Church Council, you are responsible for preparing the Financial Statements: you consider that the 
audit requirement of section 144(2) of the Charities Act 2011 (the Act) does not apply. It is my responsibility to; 
(1) examine the accounts under section 145 of the 2011  Act; 
(2) state, on the basis of procedures specified in the General Directions given by the Charity Commissioners under 
     section 145(5)(b) of the Act, whether particular matters have come to my attention. 
 

BASIS OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER’S REPORT 
 
My examination was carried out in accordance with the General Directions given by the Charity  Commissioners. An 
examination includes a review of the accounting records kept by the Parochial Church Council and a comparison of the 
Financial Statements presented with those records. It also includes consideration of any unusual items or disclosures in 
the Financial Statements, and seeking explanations from you as Parochial Church Council Members concerning any 
such matters. The procedures undertaken do not provide all the evidence that would be required in an audit and 
consequently I do not express an audit opinion on the view given by the Financial Statements. 
 

INDEPENDENT EXAMINER’S STATEMENT 
 
I confirm that I am qualified to act as Independent Examiner under the provisions of section 145(3) of the Act  and that 
my qualification is as shown below.  
 

In connection with my examination, no matter has come to my attention:  

(1) which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in any material respect the requirements   

 (a) to keep accounting records in accordance with section 130 of the Act; and 

 (b) to prepare Financial Statements which accord with the accounting records and to comply with              
      the accounting requirements of the Act 
     have not been met: or  

(2) to which, in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper understanding of the Financial 
     Statements to be reached. 
 

 

P. Walker, F.C.C.A.     March 2017 

Adey Fitzgerald & Walker 
Chartered Certified Accountants,  
The Pavilion, 
Eastgate 

Cowbridge, CF71 7AB 

 

Tel: 01446 772299 
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